UNL Department of Agronomy & Horticulture
Curriculum Coordinating Committee Minutes  
September 6, 2013, 2 p.m.
 279M PLSH

I. Call to Order & Approval of Minutes
Dennis McCallister called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m. 

Attendees were Dennis  McCallister, Ellen Paparozzi, Steve Mason, Walt Schacht, Don Lee, Brian Waters, guest, and Kathy Schindler, recorder. 

Steve Mason made a motion to approve the February minutes (the last time the committee met formally) and Ellen Paparozzi seconded.  Motion approved.


II. Objectives for the year – McCallister
See item VC.



III. Leadership for the year – McCallister
Committee members agreed to keep Dennis McCallister as chair of the curriculum coordinating committee.



IV. Old Business

A. Academic Honesty Document
Committee members reviewed and discussed the proposed Academic Honesty Policy (see attachment A from Zac Reicher).  Several faculty members said that they didn’t want to be specific on the penalties so there is flexibility with the punishments.  The penalties for dishonesty in class or on assignments could range from failure of the assignment to failure of the entire course. The goal is to give faculty oversight on determining the consequences.  The timeline are as follows: 7 days to appeal to Department Head; 14 days to appeal to the Dean; 21 days to appeal to university Judicial Officer; and 28 days to appeal to Academic Advisor.  

Dennis proposed that, at the discretion of the instructor, a 0 be given on the assignment for first offense and failure of the course could be given for a second offense of academic dishonesty.  There was no second motion for this proposal so it failed for lack of a second.

Walt Schacht said he liked the way the current policy is written.  Committee members agreed by consensus to leave the policy like it currently reads and to share it with other faculty members.


B. Follow up on Courses sent to CASNR – Kathy
1.  AGRO 919 - Plant Genetics (revised syllabus to reflect 3 credit hours instead of 2 credits and change of time).  This course was tabled at the CASNR Sept. 13th meeting. 
2.  HORT 899 (change to P/N rather than letter grade) Master’s thesis.  This course was tabled at the CASNR Sept. 13th meeting.
3.  AGRO 999 (add HORT 999 crosslisting). This course was approved at the CASNR Sept. 13th meeting.
4.   Update: the Plant Biology degree revisions (approved by its Steering Committee) were forwarded to the CASNR Dean’s office. This was approved at the CASNR Sept. 13th meeting.
5.   Ellen Paparozzi asked about the status of AGRO 092, Plant Biology Portfolio and Assessment.  Kathy checked after the meeting and the University Curriculum Committee voted and approved this course during its September voting period.

C. Follow up on AGRO 890
The number was changed to AGRO/HORT 894, Graduate Degree Project Credits, Approved by Grad College 8/30/13.
 
D. Landscape Design Build Option
Dennis said Roch Gaussoin and Richard Sutton are still discussing the Landscape Design Build Option.  He asked committee members if there are any suggestions from the committee.  Discussion followed.  Overall, committee members felt that it is a good plan and they approved it at the March 2013 meeting.  There is concern that the option can’t move forward without resources.  The question was asked what the implications were for faculty at UNO.  Dennis will contact Roch to get feedback from him about the UNO implications (see attached email).

V. New Business
A. AGRO 475/875 – Relinquishing home department to NRES (see Attachment B)
Since Roy Spalding is retiring, the home department for this course will move to NRES.
Kathy will ask when this course is offered (I or II) and also contact the departments that cross listing on the class to get their support.

B. Corrections and clarifications to Bulletin – due in November (first draft).
Dennis proposed that the department change seven items in the Undergraduate bulletin.  
The changes include:
1.  Listing Anne Streich as the chief advisor for HORT & TLMT majors;
2.  HORT – Sustainable Production option: math/stat requirement refers back to the Core, which is not specific.  Specify courses (Math 102 and State 218?) in text.
3.  AGRO  –  Soil Science option: Delete HORT 424 from list.  Replace or move to free electives?
4.  AGRO  –  Soil Science option: Change “electives” choose from list to “option electives” or “soil science electives” or “supporting coursework electives?”
5.  AGRO  –  Research Careers Option: Clarify that both PHYS 141 and 142 are required.
6.  AGRO  –  Integrated Crop Management option: Change “Plant and Soil Management” choose from list to 6 credits, with deleted credit to free electives.
7.  AGRO  –  Crop Production option:  Change “Plant, Soil & Animal Management” choose from list to 9 credits, with deleted credit to free electives.
Anyone with additional changes, should contact Dennis.  Discussion followed and everyone agreed to these changes.  Dennis said he wants to send this to the dean’s office mid-October.


C. Involvement of Curriculum Committee in revision of Outcomes Assessment plan.
Dennis asked whether faculty members are getting what they want from the Outcome Assessment plans.  Committee members said they weren’t.  He asked everyone to think of two or three essential outcomes that would contribute to our teaching.   He wants the learning outcomes to be more valuable to faculty.  Discussion followed on how to state and measure the outcomes.  Suggestions on measuring the outcomes included having students take a 0 credit course (e.g. School of Biological Sciences - SBS) or getting a certification (e.g. national horticulture certification).

Dennis presented three outcomes that were developed at a Teaching Retreat in 2012 (see handout).  They were:
1)  Analyze, interpret & present quantitative information;
2)  Describe how plants grow, develop & respond to their environments (with 5 sub-outcomes);
3) Solve complex, controversial problems by analyzing the key issues involved, acquiring and assessing necessary information, and synthesizing that information into one or more alternative solutions.

Committee members liked these goals but questioned whether to change the assessment methods.  They also want to assess learning in a way that faculty members will support.

Dennis will speak to John Osterman in SBS about their 0-credit test.  

The topic was tabled until next month.


D. AGRO/HORT 403/803 Scientific Writing & Communication (see Attachment C) – Brian Waters

Brian explained that this is a new course that would serve as a capstone course for the Plant Biology major.  All the Plant Biology majors are required to complete a project, so this would help students meet that requirement.  It also fits the ACE 10 requirement.  He has included applications for the ACE and capstone components in his attachment.

Brian said he would like to offer the class second semester and send to the CASNR Curriculum Committee as soon as possible.

The class would get students used to reading literature, help them start their projects, and give them experience with peer reviews.   By 2/3 of the semester, students will have a final scientific paper and at the end of the semester, they would give a poster presentation to the class.  

Walt Schacht asked what Brian expected for enrollment.  Brian said he could cap that class at 15 student but could override that number if there is more interest. There are currently 20 Plant Biology students.  Brian would open the course up to graduate students to boost enrollment.  Students would need to come to the class with their data already compiled.   Ellen said professors could help students find data.  Steve Mason said the distance option II master’s students may also be interested in the course.

Don Lee said this course would help students get uniformity and standards for their science research and writing.  He thinks it will really help students.

Dennis recommended that graduate students write a longer paper or an abstract to differentiate between undergraduate and graduate work.

Steve Mason made a motion to approve the course.  Ellen Paparozzi seconded.  Motion approved.


VI. Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 3:15 p.m.

Next meeting is Friday, Oct. 4, 2013, 2 p.m. in 279M PLSH.


